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People
PROFILES

J a m es A . D am ico  has been appointed director 
of Cook Memorial Library, University of South­
ern Mississippi, Hattiesburg. He was associate 
university librarian at 
Rice University from 
1977 to 1981.

Earlier positions 
Damico has held in­
clude science librarian 
(1972-1975) and head of 
reference/information 
services (1975-1977) at 
Brown University, and 
library systems spe­
cialist at the University 
of Dayton.

Damico has been ac­ James A . Damico
tive in the Special Li­
braries Association and
served as chair of the Government Information 
Services Committee of that association. As a con­
sultant he has worked for the Universidade Es­
tadual de Campinas in Brazil.

He received a bachelors in business administra­
tion from C.W. Post College of Long Island Uni­
versity and an MLS from Rutgers University.

A n g e l a  G i r a l , chief librarian of Harvard’s 
Graduate School of Design, has been chosen to 
head Columbia University’s Avery Architectural 
and Fine Arts Library, 
effective September 1.
Giral has held her pres­
ent post since 1975.
Prior to that she was li­
brarian in Princeton’s 
School of Architecture 
and Urban Planning.

Giral was born in 
Spain and received her 
advanced education in 
Mexico and the United 
States. She majored in 
architecture at the Angela Giral
Academia Hispano-Mex­
icana in Mexico City Lilian Kemp

and in Spanish literature at the Universidad Na­
cional Autonoma de Mexico. She received her 
MLS from the University of Michigan in 1958 
and spent the following year there as a University 
Fellow.

She was senior cataloger at Princeton Univer­
sity from 1962 to 1967, with a year’s interruption 
in 1964 to acquire materials in Brazil for the 
Princeton collection. From 1967 until her move 
to Harvard, she was librarian of the Urban and 
Environmental Studies Library of Princeton’s

School of Architecture and Urban Planning.
Giral was chair of the Urban Affairs Section of 

the Special Libraries Association in 1972-1973 
and earlier served as president of the Princeton- 
Trenton Chapter of that association. She has been 
president of the Council of Planning Librarians, 
and a director of the International Institute in 
Spain since 1978.

P h y llis  L. C u t l e r , assistant university librar­
ian and science librarian at Brandeis University, 
has been appointed college librarian at Williams 
College, Williamstown, Massachusetts, effective 
July 1. Cutler will replace Lawrence E. Wikan­
der, at Williams since 1968, who is retiring.

Cutler did her undergraduate work at Harvard 
and earned an MLS from the School of Librar­
ianship and Information Science at Simmons Col­
lege in 1966. Starting as Brandeis science librar­
ian in 1971, she assumed the additional duties of 
assistant university librarian in 1974. Prior to her 
arrival at Brandeis, Cutler was supervisor of adult 
services at the Newton Free Library from 1968- 
1971, and a librarian at the Morrill Memorial Li­
brary, Norwood, Massachusetts, from 1966-1968.

Cutler has been active in regional and national 
professional organizations, planning conferences 
and programs, and lecturing on current library is­
sues.

F rank P . G risham  has been named executive 
director of the Southeastern Library Network 
(SOLINET), Atlanta, effective July 1. Grisham 
comes to Atlanta from 
his position as director 
of the Vanderbilt Uni­
versity Library, a post 
he has held since 1968.

Grisham is a national 
leader in the library 
profession, having 
served on the board of 
directors of the Associa­
tion of Research Librar­
ies; the OCLC Users 
Council; the White 
House Conference on Frank Grisham
Library and Information 
Services; and as presi­
dent of the Tennessee Library Association 
(1975-1976). He has been a member of the SOL­
INET board of directors since 1977 and served as 
its chairman in 1978-1979.

Grisham served as divisional librarian (1956- 
1964), assistant director of joint university librar­
ies (1965-1967), and associate director (1967- 
1968) of Vanderbilt University Libraries.

He holds a masters of divinity from Vanderbilt
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and an MLS from George Peabody College Its History, Collections and Present Organiza­
tion, and Remembering Pyotr Demianovich Ous­
pensky, published by the Yale University Li­

 brary.
 

PEOPLE IN THE NEWS

M a r ie  J o s e p h  M orahan , director of library and 
communication services at St. Thomas Aquinas 
College, Sparkill, New York, was elected vice­
chairman/chairman-elect of the College, Univer­
sity, and Seminary Section of the Catholic Li­
brary Association at their annual meeting in 
April.

APPOINTMENTS

J .  D ouglas A r c h e r  is now monograph acquisi­
tions librarian for the University of Notre Dame 
Memorial Library.

Sharon  B la c k bu r n  has been appointed coor­
dinator of computerized legal research at Texas 
Tech University Law Library, Lubbock.

A r n e ic e  B o w e n  has joined the professional 
 staff of the D.H. Hill Library, North Carolina 
 State University, Raleigh, as cataloger in the 
 Monographic Cataloging Department.

Sh ir l e y  B ra n d en  has been appointed head of 
information services at the J. Hillis Miller Health 

 Center Library, University of Florida, Gaines­
ville.

(1958).

M e r r il y  E. T a y l o r , director of the Library
Services Group at Columbia University, has been
named university librarian at Brown University, 
Providence, effective 
July 1. Taylor has di­
rected the group since 
1978, with responsibil­
ity for coordinating the 
public service activities 
of three major divisions 
of the university librar­
ies. She worked in the 
University of South 
Florida library for nine 
years, rising from refer­
ence librarian to head 
of the Collection De­

Merrily Taylorvelopment Department, 
and spent a year as spe­
cial assistant to the Office of the University Li­
brarian at Yale.

Taylor holds a masters in English literature
from the University of South Florida (1973) and
an MLS from Florida State University (1968). In
1976-1977 she was a Council on Library Re­
sources management intern at Yale.

She is the author of two monographs published
in 1978: The Yale University Library 1701-1978:
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A l b e r t  C a m p  is a new cataloger at Georgia 
State University, Atlanta.

J o h n  C am p  has been appointed fine arts librar­
ian at Bradley Library, Columbus, Georgia.

L aV e r n e  C oan is a new reference librarian at 
the University of Kansas Library, Lawrence.

S h e il a  D . C r e t h  is the new head of personnel 
services at the University of Michigan Library, 
Ann Arbor, effective August 2.

B o n n ie  J o C u l l is o n  has been appointed head 
of the Conservation Laboratory at the Newberry 
Library, Chicago.

W e s  D a n ie l s  has accepted the position of asso­
ciate librarian at the Yale Law School Library.

E d w a r d  M . D avis has been appointed Slavic 
cataloger at the University of North Carolina, 
Chapel Hill.

S usa n  E .  D a vis  has been named curator of 
manuscripts at the New York Public Library.

C h a r l e s  E a r l y  has been appointed head of 
reference at the Engineering Library, Stanford 
University, California.

D o u g la s  F e r g u s o n  has accepted a position as 
head of the Library Systems Office, Stanford 
University, effective September 1.

J a m e s  A. F in d l a y  has been named head librar­
ian for the Rhode Island School of Design, Pro­
vidence.

B e v e r l y  F o r d  is now a reference librarian at 
the Northwestern University Medical School Li­
brary, Chicago.

R a l p h  W. F r a n k lin  has been appointed librar­
ian of Yale University’s Beinecke Rare Book and 
Manuscript Library.

P e t e r  F r e e m a n  has been named chief librarian 
at the University of Alberta, Edmonton, effective 
September 1.

E l l e n  G a r r is o n  is now assistant archivist in 
the Georgia State University Library, Atlanta.

E v e l y n  G r e e n b e r g  has been named assistant 
to the university librarian for public services at 
Rutgers University, New Brunswick, New Jersey.

P e g g y  M u e l l e r  G ro ssm an  is the new library 
school librarian at the University of Texas, Aus­
tin.

J u l ia  C h a n c e  G u s t a f s o n  is a new reference 
librarian at the College of Wooster, Ohio.

L in d a  K . H a m ilt o n  has been appointed man­
ager of special projects for Research Publications, 
Inc., Woodbridge, Connecticut.

W il l ia m  H o l l is  has been appointed reference 
librarian at the College of Wooster, Wooster, 
Ohio.

Louis E .  J o r d a n  is the new preservation of­
ficer and librarian of the Medieval Institute Li­
brary, University of Notre Dame.

D e b r a  S. K e t c h e l l  has been appointed medi­
cal reference and extension services librarian at 
the Savitt Medical Library, University of Nevada, 
Reno.

M a r c ia  K in g -B l a n d f o r d  is now assistant se­
rials cataloger for the University of Notre Dame 
Memorial Library.

J o s e p h  L a u e r  is now African studies bibliog­
rapher at the University of California, Los 
Angeles.

T h o m a s  W . L e o n h a r d t  is the new assistant 
university librarian for technical services at the
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University of Oregon Library, Eugene.
K ir s t e n  D . L ie t z  has been appointed assistant 

librarian in the Public Health Library, University 
of Michigan, Ann Arbor.

B e r n a r d  M c T ig u e  has been named curator of 
the Arents Collections at the New York Public 
Library.

M ary  C a r o l in e  M a g en a u  has been appointed 
head of the Serials Department at the University 
of Connecticut Library, Storrs.

G r a c e  H . M alson  has been appointed assistant 
librarian in the Business Administration Library, 
University of Washington, Seattle.

F r a n c is  O . M a t t s o n  has been appointed 
curator of rare books at the New York Public Li­
brary.

M o l l y  O ’H ara  has been appointed assistant 
public services librarian at Crosby Library, Gon­
zaga University, Spokane, Washington.

J an K e n n e d y  O l s e n  has been appointed librar­
ian at the Albert R. Mann Library, Cornell Uni­
versity.

G. M a r g a r e t  O w s l e y  is now a reference li­
brarian for the University of Notre Dame Memo­
rial Library.

L inda  L . P a r k e r  has accepted the position of 
head of the Reference Department at the Gradu­
ate Library at the University of Michigan, Ann 
Arbor, effective August 2.

G l e n d a  J .  P ea r s o n  has been appointed mi­
croforms reference librarian at the University of 
Washington, Seattle.

B o b b ie  P h e l p s  is now librarian at Pepperdine 
University’s educational center in Irvine, Califor­
nia.

T e r e s a  P o r t i l l o  has been appointed 
reference/instruction librarian at the College Li­
brary, University of California at Los Angeles.

T om  H . R ay has been appointed catalog librar­
ian at McNeese State University, Lake Charles, 
Louisiana.

R o b e r t  S. R e n f r o  is now catalog librarian at 
Gonzaga University, Spokane, Washington.

C o r r a d o  A n to n y  Sa n t o r o  is the new refer­
ence archivist at the University of Manitoba Li­
braries, Winnipeg.

J o h n  R ic h a r d  Sa y r e  is now Zollars librarian 
and associate director of libraries at Phillips Uni­
versity, Enid, Oklahoma.

W illia m  Z . Sc iie n c k  has been named collec­
tion development librarian at the University of 
Oregon Library, Eugene.

D ia n e  G . Sc h w a r t z  has been promoted to the 
position of head of the Reference/Information 
Services Department, Taubman Medical Library, 
University of Michigan, Ann Arbor.

W illia m  Ser b a n  has been promoted to social 
sciences reference librarian at the Earl K. Long 
Library, University of New Orleans.

B arbara  L . Sh ipm an  has been promoted to the 
position of search services coordinator and 
reference/information services librarian at the

Taubman Medical Library, University of Michi­
gan, Ann Arbor.

P a tric ia  W a r d  Sil v e r n a il  has been appointed 
assistant university librarian for public services at 
the University of Oregon Library, Eugene.

E l iz a b e t h  S. S m ith  has joined the staff of the 
Reference Department at the University of South 
Florida Library, Tampa.

R aym ond  Soto  is now collection development/ 
reference and instruction librarian at the College 
Library, University of California, Los Angeles.

G lo r ia  J .  Sto c k to n  has been appointed direc­
tor of the Northern Regional Library Facility, 
University of California, located in Richmond.

R o b e r t  R . W a lsh  has been appointed assistant 
to the chief librarian at Queens College, City 
University of New York.

J e n -Y uan W ang  has been appointed senior as­
sistant librarian in the Catalog Department of 
Olin Library, Cornell University.

D avid  W in c h e s t e r  is the new serials/reference 
librarian at Washburn University, Topeka, Kan­
sas.

J oy G . W o f s e  joined the staff of the New York 
University Medical Center Library as assistant 
reference librarian.

L a w r e n c e  A . W o o d s has been appointed as­
sistant director for automated systems/coordinator 
of technical services for the University of Notre 
Dame.

RETIREMENTS

J ea n  L ynn  B arnard  has retired from her posi­
tion as a senior associate librarian at the Univer­
sity of Michigan’s Taubman Medical Library, Ann 
Arbor.

C. J ea n  B e l c h , head of the Curriculum Mate­
rials Section, University of Washington Libraries, 
Seattle, retired on April 1 after 13 years with the 
library.

B e t t y  B rooks F l o w e r s  retired from the New 
York University Medical Center Library on De­
cember 17 after 15 years of service. She was as­
sistant reference and acquisitions librarian at the 
time of her retirement.

B e r n a d e t t e  G u a l t ie r i , senior reference librar­
ian at the University of Washington Libraries, 
Seattle, retired on April 1 after 20 years with the 
library.

W il l ia m  G . S a r t a in , head of the Research 
Facilities Section of the Library of Congress, re­
tired on March 15 after more than 35 years of 
service with LC. He began in 1947 as deck at­
tendant and worked his way up to his most re­
cent position in February, 1981.

B e s s ie  A . St e in , library director of the Medical 
College of Wisconsin, Milwaukee, resigned her 
position on April 30 after 27 years with MCW. 
She had served as library director since 1975. 
Stein was largely responsible for the planning and



214

furnishing of the Todd Wehr Library which was 
occupied in July, 1978.

F r a n c es  W r ig h t , librarian in the Monograph 
Cataloging Division at the University of Washing­
ton Libraries, Seattle, retired on March 1 after 27 
years with the library.

P a u l  B . K e b a b ia n , director of libraries at the 
University of Vermont since 1966, will retire on 
July 31. His many accomplishments include par­
ticipation in the group 
of six New England 
state university library 
directors who sought 
ways of cooperation 
which led eventually to 
the formation of 
N ELIN ET, mem­
bership in many ALA 
committees including 
the Catalog Code Revi­
sion Committee for 
AACR I and II, active 
involvement in planning Paul B . Kebabianand overseeing a major 
addition to the Univer­
sity of Vermont Library building (completed in 
1980), and scholarly contributions in library science

p e r s o n n e l  
s t u d y  g r o u p

ACRL has had a long-standing and major con­
cern for academic status and other personnel is­
sues. Together with ACRL, the American Library 
Association has designated personnel resources as 
one of its top five priorities—a goal with em­
phasis on the promotion of professional develop­
ment, rights, interests, and obligations of library 
personnel. However, within ACRL there may 
have been a lack of comprehensiveness and cohe­
sion in the program approach to this broad con­
cern. Certain aspects have been covered by one 
or another committee or discussion group, yet 
the total impact of ACRL’s efforts in this area has 
been unclear. There may well be inadequate at­
tention paid to the variety of personnel and 
career issues that should be pursued.

To the end of re-evaluating, clarifying, and re­
focusing a comprehensive set of efforts, the 
ACRL Executive Committee has created an Ad 
Hoc Academic and Research Library Personnel 
Study Group. This has been reported to the 
Board for their comment and information, and 
subsequently the committee membership has 
been formed as listed below. There will be con­
sultation with related groups both inside and out­
side ALA to help with this effort. A sound rede­
fined program in this important area will assist

 literature and in the history of American 
woodworking tools. His book, American W ood­
working Tools (New York Graphic Society, 1978) 
is a definitive work on the subject. He has also 
been active in the Early American Industries As­
sociation, serving as its president from 1973 to 
1976.

Kebabian earned his bachelors degree from 
Yale in 1938, and his MLS from Columbia in 
1948. He began his professional career at the 
Yale University Library, held the position of chief 
cataloger and other responsible positions in the 
Preparation Division of the New York Public Li­
brary from 1948 to 1963, and served as associate 
director of libraries at the University of Florida 
from 1963 to 1966.

During 1961-1962 he held a Ford Foundation 
appointment as program specialist in libraiy de­
velopment at the University of Baghdad. He was 
a long time member of the Rite of the Red Dog, 
an extremely unofficial ALA discussion group.— 
Suzanne Massonneau.

DEATH

A i l e e n  P r o p e s , formerly head cataloger at 
California State University, Long Beach, died on 
April 24 after an extended illness. ■■

ACRL and all those who work in academic and 
research libraries.

The charge to this study group is as follows:
To further the special interests of ACRL 

through efforts to assess the adequacy of current 
programs and committee activities in the light of 
present goals, objectives and priorities; to suggest 
to the ACRL Board of Directors by January, 
1984, any initiatives needed so as to assure a 
suitably comprehensive program; to coordinate 
within ALA as seems useful, and thus to advance 
efforts in recruiting, professional education, coun­
seling, career development, status and perquis­
ites, and similar aspects of staffing, careers, and 
personnel administration in academic and re­
search librarianship.

This study group is chaired by Page Ackerman 
and includes D. Kaye Gapen, dean of libraries, 
University of Alabama (from the ACRL Academic 
Status Committee); George M. Bailey, Claremont 
College Libraries (from the Chapters Council); 
Keith Cottam, director for public services, Van­
derbilt University Libraiy (from the Continuing 
Education Committee); Carolyn Henderson, per­
sonnel officer, Stanford University Libraries (from 
the Personnel Administrators Discussion Group); 
Thomas L. Wilding, director for administrative 
and personnel services of the Massachusetts Insti­
tute of Technology Libraries (from the Staff De­
velopment Discussion Group); Deanna B. Mar­
cum, program associate of the Council on Libraiy
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Resources (at-large); Suanne W. Muehlner, direc­
tor of the Colby College Library (at-large); and 
Julie Carroll Virgo, ACRL executive director, 
serving without vote.

Those with suggestions for this study group 
should write Page Ackerman at 310 20th Street, 
Santa Monica, CA 90402; (213) 393-2376. ■■

New Technology
• B a k e r  & T a y lo r  will introduce their LIB­

RIS II automated acquisitions system at the ALA 
Philadelphia Conference. The system has been 
fìeld-tested at 30 libraries and is now fully opera­
tional. LIBRIS II features: pre-order online 
searching; electronic ordering; complete record 
editing and updating; open order control and du­
plicate order checking; fund accounting; auto­
matic receiving; and management reports. It also 
provides access and interface with all Baker & 
Taylor distribution centers. Central to the system 
is a database of approximately 600,000 title rec­
ords, including current LC cataloging data. For 
more information, contact Baker & Taylor, 1515 
Broadway, New York, NY 10036.

• B a t t e l l e , Columbus, Ohio, now offers a 
screen-oriented data entry and editing feature on 
its BASIS Data Management System. The new 
capability (called SCREEN) can be used to record 
information for library catalogs using formatted 
terminal screens. SCREEN requires no pro­
gramming effort because each screen is defined in

the BASIS data definition language. It can be 
used with DEC VT100 and VT52 and HP2600 
terminals, and soon will be available for IBM 
3101 and 3270 terminals.

• Machine-Mediated Learning is a new quar­
terly journal that will be published by Crane, 
Russak & Company, beginning in September. Its 
major focus will be on the scientific, technologi­
cal, and management aspects of the application of 
machines to instruction and training. Subscrip­
tions will be $86 annually for institutions and $45 
for individuals, plus postage and handling.

• M a x w e l l  L ib r a r y  S y s t e m s , Cambridge, 
Massachusetts, has developed software that ena­
bles the Radio Shack TRS80 computer to be used 
as a terminal for access to OCLC. The software 
uses translation tables to permit the TRS80 
keyboard to perform all the special commands 
required for access to OCLC. Information found 
in the database can be transferred to the mi­
crocomputer’s memory and saved on floppy or 
hard disks for later use. Libraries using this sys-

LIBRARY AUTOMATION 
HANDBOOK
By DENNIS REYNOLDS. Library automa­
tion is an issue of great importance in the
8 0 s -a n d  this invaluable book provides the
necessary background and framework for
understanding the many complexities in­
volved. It presents an integrated approach
to automation within the library setting, 
discussing such key areas as the charac­
ter of library automation; technical ser­
vices support systems; public services
support systems; COM catalogs in the
library; automated circulation systems;
automation and resource sharing; imple­
menting automated reference services;
decision-making and library automation.
ISBN 0-8352-1489-3. approx. 304 pp. To be
published October, 1982. $35.00 tent.

 
 
 

 

 
 
 

 
 
 

LEARNING THE LIBRARY:
Concepts and Methods for 
Effective Bibliographie 
Instruction
By ANNE K. BEAUBIEN, SHARON A. 
HOGAN, and MARY W. GEORGE, There is 
today a strong and growing interest in 
bibliographic instruction (BI) to educate 
library patrons in how to use the library 
and its resources most effectively. This 
book is a complete description of an 
academic bibliographic instruction pro­
gram, offering a comprehensive examina­
tion of the concepts, techniques, and 
applications of BI. It is also a step-by-step 
and "how -to ”  guide to designing a suc­
cessful instruction program. Also useful 
for public and secondary school libraries. 
ISBN 0-8352-1505-9. approx. 256 pp. 
July 1982. $35.00

THEORIES OF
BIBLIOGRAPHIC
EDUCATION
Designs for Teaching
By CERISE OBERMAN a n d KATINA 
STRAUCH. A c o m p a n io n  v o lu m e  to  
LEARNING THE LIBRARY, this volume ap­
plies educational theory to bibliographic 
instruction and explores the educational 
principles that underlie the teaching meth­
od. As such, it is the f irs t work to bridge 
the gap between theory and the art of 
teaching, which is the key to understand­
ing the structure of information gathering. 
The focus is on the major philosophies 
and thought on bibliographic instruction, 
rather than on the particulars of specific 
programs.
ISBN 0-8352-1506-7. approx. 240 pp. 
July 1982. $35.00

Library science doesn’t stand still...
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H em is p h e re  countries . All invoices are  p ayab le  in U .S . dollars. A pp li­
c ab le  sales tax  m ust be in clu ded. S h ipp ing  and handling will be ad ded .
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